HOUSING MANAGEMENT FORUM


Meeting: Thursday 14th January, 2016

at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Hamilton (Chairman), Barlow and McEwan.
Tenant Representatives:- Mrs T. Metcalfe and Mrs K. Warne.
Officers Present:- Jane Coles (Business Support Manager) and Keely Fisher (Democratic Services Officer).
31 – Councillor Bleasdale

Members of the Housing Management Forum stood and observed a minutes silence as a mark of respect following the death of Councillor Bleasdale who was a valued Member on the Forum.
32 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 26th November, 2015 were taken as read and confirmed.
33 – Apologies for Absence/Changes in Membership
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Brook, Heath and Thurlow and Tenant Representatives, Lisa Webb and Mandy Anderson.

Theresa Metcalfe had replaced Lisa Webb for this meeting only.
34 – Housing Maintenance Investment Programme 2016/17
The Assistant Director – Housing reported that the proposed profile and priorities for the expenditure profile for 2016/17 were based on the agreed Five-year Asset Management Strategy 2015 and made reference to the findings of the 2014 stock condition survey.

The purpose of the report was to agree the expenditure profile for 2016/17.
The principles adopted in the 2016/17 proposed programme continued with the previously agreed targets set out in the 2015 Asset Management Plan (AMP) agreed by Members at the Housing Management Forum meeting held on 27th August, 2015 and sought to ensure:

· That the Council maintains the Decent Homes Standards;
· The aspirations of tenants were considered and incorporated within the Programme;
· To work collaboratively with other housing providers and contractors to improve delivery of planned and responsive repair services;
· Ensure properties were safe, energy efficient and weatherproof; and

· Investments were prioritised on a just in time and worst-first basis.

1. Progress during the Current Year 2015/16

Decent Homes Standard (DHS)

The 2014 Stock Condition Survey suggested 76 properties did not achieve the DHS. 

Inspections had now been carried out of these properties to validate the findings and where appropriate the necessary works had been carried out, or were scheduled to ensure the DHS was maintained.
Planned Maintenance

Delivery of planned investments and major works via Cumbria Housing Partners continued to be an effective delivery method in terms of value for money, compared with historical costs.  Additional efficiencies had been made through streamlined management, administration and monitoring of the contracts. 

· Devonshire re-roofing and rendering works are 95% complete.

· Roosegate re-roofing and rendering works are 70% complete.

· Ormsgill rendering works are 30% complete.

· Replacement window programme is 65% complete.
· Bathroom improvements are 60% complete.
· Heating improvements are 65% complete.
· Kitchens improvements are 55% complete.
· Rewire improvements are 65% complete.
All work streams shown above were expected to be completed by the end of the financial year.

Progress on the delivery of major improvements would continue to be reported to the Housing Management Forum on a regular basis through the Planned Maintenance Information Report. 

2.
Suggested Investment Profiles for 2016/17

The proposed investment profile for 2016/17 was attached as an appendix to the Assistant Director’s report.
The profile followed the “sustainable” investment model shown in the 2015 AMP and built on existing priorities to upgrade external components such as roofs and external wall finishes. Bathrooms, heating and electrical circuits continued to receive significant investment whilst the trend to spend less on kitchen improvements would continue for the foreseeable future.

The HRA baseline model allocation for 2016/17 was based on an asset portfolio containing 2660 properties:

Maintenance Allowance (per property £1244.21) 
£3,309,619

Major Repairs (per property £849.51)


£2,259,700

Total







£5,569,319

3.
Progressing the Planned Investment Works

Over the next three years, major investment works would continue to be delivered through the existing arrangement with Cumbria Housing Partners (CHP). 

Whilst this years planned investment works were progressing satisfactorily Officers were concerned that focus of future investments on external works such as roofing and rendering provided a significant risk from disruption by adverse weather conditions.

In order to ensure all proposed investments for next year (2016/17) were delivered within the financial year Members were asked to agree that Officers seek to consolidate and where necessary accelerate Phase 3 of the re-roofing and rendering program on Roosegate. 

The proposal to concentrate on the Roosegate roofing program aimed to reduce the number of external schemes on site during 2016/17 and hence ensure consultation with tenants and owner occupiers was completed as early in the financial year as possible. Officers would also seek to appoint contractors and prepare detailed cost forecasts and contract documentation during 2016 in readiness for commencement of the work at the start of April 2017. Officers would be working towards a position where external investments were in future delivered during the spring, summer and autumn months wherever possible.

There were resources to complete external works such as fencing and the Assistant Director asked Members to agree as part of the spend profile these resources in the first instance be targeted at the Roosegate area to complement and enhance the ongoing external fabric repairs.
It was moved by the Chairman and duly seconded that a letter be sent to all members of staff involved in advancing the Planned Investment Works ahead of schedule on behalf of the Housing Management Forum.  This was voted upon and agreed.
RECOMMENDED:- 
1.
To note progress on achieving and maintaining the Decent Homes Standard; 

2.
To agree the annual investment profile shown at Appendix C of the report; 

3.
To agree continued delivery through Cumbria Housing Partners;

4.
To agree to accelerate the Roosegate re-roofing and rendering scheme; 

5. 
To note the intention to deliver external works during the Spring, Summer and Autumn months whenever possible; and

6.
To agree that a letter, on behalf of the Housing Management Forum, be sent, thanking all Members of staff involved, for their hard work in advancing the planned investment works ahead of schedule.
35 – ‘New Lives Project’ – Supported Housing for Female Victims of Domestic Abuse in Barrow
The Assistant Director – Housing reported that Barrow Borough Council was one of 46 local authorities across the country getting a share of the fund to make sure that victims of domestic abuse got access to the support they needed. This would mean that there would now be 710 new bed spaces in a range of safe accommodation providing shelter to victims of domestic abuse across the country.

This new funding would assist Barrow Borough Council and Women’s Community Matters (WCM) provide a strong safety net for anyone facing the threat of abuse in their own home.  Domestic abuse was an appalling crime that shattered lives the Government was determined to ensure that no victim was turned away from the support they needed. 
The aim of the ‘New Lives’ project was to provide early availability of a holistic package based around the certainty and security of the provision of a safe and stable residence for those women with an immediate need to leave situations of abuse for their own safety and that of their children.  No specific accommodation for domestic abuse was currently available in Barrow.  This new project would address this gap in provision.  The service was for women only due to the partnership with WCM which was a women-only service.

The Project would provide a one-stop shop point of contact and transition for victims of abuse requiring emergency accommodation and reducing the range of agencies the client was required to contact.  The staff member would immediately begin working with the client on transition to a more permanent solution to the immediate crisis, assisting with finances and housing.

The Housing Service would provide two units of accommodation for sole use as emergency accommodation for victims of domestic abuse and their families.  WCM would employ a dedicated member of staff to offer a holistic package of support from referral point through to exit from the ‘New Lives’ project.  The WCM staff member would be responsible for all day to day managements of the property and all the work with the client.

Barrow Borough Council Housing Service staff were fully committed to this initiative. A dedicated Officer would be identified to ensure effective co-ordination between the two services with particular reference to provision of accommodation.  This would ensure the Housing Service remained fully involved in the development and delivery of this project.  The Housing Service and WCM already worked together in support of women experiencing domestic abuse.  This new arrangement would further formalise that arrangement and improve upon the offer available to women experiencing domestic abuse.
RECOMMENDED:- 

1.
To note the report; and

2.
To agree that the Housing Service identify two units of accommodation to be used for supported housing which may over a period of time rotate in line with the needs of the service.

36 – Planned Investment and Planned Maintenance

The Assistant Director – Housing reported information relating to the Planned Investment and Planned Maintenance Programme for 2015/16.  The information is attached at Appendix A to these Minutes.

RESOLVED:- To note the Planned Investment and Planned Maintenance Report.

REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

37 – Housing Revenue Account 2016/2017
The Assistant Director – Housing had submitted a proposed budget which had been drafted at a time of considerable change.  A similar layout as in previous budgets had been used in order for Members to compare the year-on-year process.  There were a few key points, some of which could be incorporated within the budget and others which the Assistant Director was raising for Members’ information but would need developing into medium and long term strategies as and when information became available:

1. Impact of 1% rent reduction;
2. Impact of limiting housing benefit to residents under 35 years of age;
3. Continuing ongoing challenges of Universal Credit;
4. The enforced sale of ‘expensive’ Council housing;
5. The Pay to Stay Scheme for Council tenants earning above a defined income; and
6. The abolition of lifetime tenancies.

A number of the issues highlighted above were still being progressed through Parliament so not all details were available but were likely to have an impact on the Council’s income or increase the level of administration in providing the Housing Service in future years.
In accordance with this budget, a budget with no growth had been drafted in anticipation that a plan for the above changes would have to be considered during the next year as guidance became available. 

The purpose of the Assistant Director’s report was to agree a Housing Revenue Account Budget for the coming financial year 2016/17. Information about the Expected Outturn Budget and balances for the current year was also included. 

The current year Outturn and proposed 2016/17 HRA budget was attached as and appendix to the Assistant Director’s report.
The Welfare Reform and Work Bill 2015, brought into force rent reductions of 1% for the next 4 years. Section 19 stated: "Registered providers of social housing must secure that the amount of rent payable in a relevant year by a tenant of their social housing in England is 1% less than the amount that was payable by the tenant in the preceding 12 months". 

“Target (formula) rent is determined as the rate of formula rent of 7th July, 2015 and a 1% reduction to the rate each year thereafter”.

In effect that meant a relative drop to rent income of £197,302 for 2016/17 based on a CPI (Consumer Price Index) of 0.01%. If inflation pushed CPI up to 1.5% the loss would be between £1.9 million and £2.6 million by March 2020.
Examples of the effect of applying the 1% decrease to a range of property types were attached as an appendix to the Assistant Director’s report.
In previous years it had been agreed that Garage rents would increase at the same % rate as dwellings however, it was now recommended that garages rise by 2% to keep their rents in line with local rates. 

Any surpluses would be applied across the following as the Council were expected to manage expenditure incurred in maintaining tenancies and stock from the rents collected:-
(1) debt repayments; and
(2) investment projects where the need or the return was clearly identifiable.
1. Expected Outturn Budget 2015/16

The outturn for the year forecasted a net surplus of £21,050. Key factors were:-
(1) £60,000 profit distribution rebate and contribution towards Cotswold Crescent Community Centre works received from CHP;
(2) Additional £11,500 income from Tenants Rechargeable Repairs; and
(3) Additional staff costs of Voluntary Redundancy Payments made year to date and maternity cover for Homelessness Officer.
2. Balances on the Expected Outturn for 2015/16

The above was likely to result in the following movement in balances.

2.1
Major Repair Reserve balance as at 31st March 2015
:     £761,179

Forecast underspend 2015/16


£0


Revised Reserve balance as at 31st March 2016
      £761,179
2.2
Housing Revenue Account balance 31st March 2015
:  £2,412,764

Members had approved the procurement of a replacement housing management system (Civica CX). The costs would be funded from the HRA balance. The first payment of £124,000 was due in January 2016 on signing the Call Off agreement.  
2.3 Breakdown of Balance on Account

Housing Revenue Account as at 31st March 2015
:   £2,412,764

Less contribution from reserve for capital expenditure
:
£   124,000

Plus Forecast Surplus 2015/16                           

:   £     21,050
Estimated Balance at year end    


:   £2,309,814
2.4 Voluntary Repayment Provision


Provision as at 31st March 2015


:   £4,375,704
Forecast Provision 2015/16

:    £1,222,410

Provision at year end 

:   £5,598,114
3
Proposed HRA Budget 2016/17

In proposing the budget for 2016/17 which was attached as and appendix to the report, the following factors had been taken into account: 

3.1 The Settlements Payments Determination provided a budgetary and business planning framework for rental income, the management of tenancies and major repair and maintenance expenditure. However, the Welfare Reform and Work Bill 2015, brought into force rent reductions of 1% for the next 4 years. 
3.2 Under the previous guideline - determined on the basis of CPI + 1% for the next 10 years net rental income for 2016-17 would have been £10,502,289. Under the new legislation it was £10,304,988; £197,000 less. 
By March 2020 the Assistant Director would estimate a fall, in real terms, of between £1.9 million and £2.6 million if CPI rose to 1.5% within that period. At the same time costs were expected to increase with inflation regardless.

3.3
The changes to rent income placed certain constraints on the budget and forced the Council to concentrate on the core activities of collecting rents, managing tenancies and keeping its properties in a good state of repair.  It was necessary to consider dropping certain periphery activities, although there were some which may continue like the sense of place, training and apprentice schemes because they were funded through existing repair/maintenance contractual arrangements.

3.4
The Assistant Director suggested that £50,000 be allocated to a contingency budget to fund initiatives that helped tenants into work and training by improving employment opportunities and their employability and maintain the £15,000 area improvement initiative scheme and £10,000 funding for Tenants Forum.

3.5 Redundancies from 2015-16 would save £61,000 in staff costs.
3.6 Commission income from water charge collection would be £192,748. There were now 510 tenants on reduced tariffs and a further 22 tenants had received £6,837 from the United Utility Trust fund charity. 
3.7 The rollout of Universal Credit continued and had, as anticipated, increased arrears. There were 83 claimants and their arrears amounted to £59,287.

3.8 Collection rates currently ran at 98.25%.
3.9 Members approved the procurement of a replacement housing management system (Civica CX). The costs would be funded from the HRA balance. This investment should be recovered within 5 years from reduced annual support costs. The system itself was more easily managed, had a superior capability in predicting arrears and recovery actions and was a better aid to managers in improving performance.  
3.10 The STAR survey had been carried out in 2015 and there may be some initiatives arising from the results.
3.11 The Voluntary Repayment Provision for 2016-17 would increase by £1,165,980.
4 Dwelling Rents
4.1
The determination for 2016/17 was a 1% decrease to Barrow Borough Council rents as they were on 8th July 2015:
	
	52 Weeks
	48 Weeks
	
	Average Rent decrease over 48 weeks

	2015/16
	£76.99
	£83.37
	
	

	2016/17
	£76.19
	£82.54
	
	83p

	Decrease
	1%
	1%
	
	


4.2
Further details of the resultant rents for different property types were attached as an appendix to the report. Rents on an individual property basis would differ.

4.3
The Housing Major Repairs and Maintenance budget would allow a total £2,093 per dwelling based on a stock level of 2,660 *(includes Adelphi Court).

5
Garage Charges
The proposed budget included a 2% increase on garage charges. The effect on individual garage charges would be as follows:
	
	No.
	2015/16
	2%
	Increased revenue 16/17

	Garage rate 1
	27
	£6.82
	£6.96
	£4,294

	Garage rate 2
	451
	£9.41
	£9.60
	

	TOTALS
	489
	£212,546
	£216,840
	


There was a 100+ strong waiting list for garages with no vacancies and the proposed new rents appeared on par with the private sector.
6
Service & Facility Charges


The service and facility charges for supported, furnished and dispersed properties was still about right. It was suggested that these be left as they were, provided that their costs continued to be recovered. 

7
Adelphi Court 


The property was leased to Croftlands Trust as a supported housing scheme and under the terms of that lease the Assistant Director recommended that the annual rent of £40,000 remained the same for 2016/17.
8
Business Improvement Initiatives

The main initiative for 2016/17 was the replacement of the current housing management system. As it was configured Officers would look at redesigning existing processes:

(1) stripping out any unnecessary activities which did not create any value or benefit to the service and in this way reduced the cost of management;
(2) maximise the online technology to improve customer service through better access and better information; and
(3) improve reporting and information to help managers improve performance.
The 30 year business plan would be updated and re-forecasted from the results of the stock condition survey and the revised rent and arrears projections.
RECOMMENDED:- That the Executive Committee agree the following:-

1.
To note information at point (1) of the report;

2.
To note the information on balances and Voluntary Repayment Provision at (2) of the report;

3.
To note the information in point (3) of the report and agree 2016/17 budgets as shown in Appendix A of the report;

4.
To agree the Dwelling Rent decrease of 1% at point (4) of the report and note the information shown in Appendix B of the report;

5. 
To agree the Garage increase of 2% at point (5) of the report;

6.
To agree the no rent change to Adelphi Court at point (6) of the report; and

7.
To note the information at point (7) of the report.

The meeting closed at 2.20 p.m.
